College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

November 5,  2001

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Leslie Schiff, Kathy Burleson, John Anderson, Margaret Chen, Stu Goldstein, Kathie Peterson, Martha Flanders, Tom Soulen, Jane Phillips, Kathy Ball, recording

The revised minutes of the October 22 meeting were approved.

Old business

a.  New course proposal, Biogeochemical Processes, EEB 4xxx--for action.  Jim Cotner answered all of the questions asked by members at the previous meeting.  The course prerequisites should read “Chem 2301, Biol/MicB/VPB 2032 or Biol/MicB 3301, and Phys 1201 or permission of instructor.” The explanation for student workload should read “in class: 3 hours per week; out of class: 6 hours per week.”  Since the course will not be cross listed the first year, that designation and the justification for cross listing will be omitted.  Methods of evaluating student achievement should read “Undergraduate students will be evaluated from 2 mid-term examinations, a final examination, a research paper and a presentation.  Graduate students will complete the same items and produce an additional research proposal.”  A motion was made and seconded to approve the proposal with these changes pending approval of the EEB curriculum committee.  It was approved unanimously.  

b.  Laurel Carroll memo on AP Biology.  John Anderson had previously distributed a memo which stated in part “Effective with spring 2002 testing, students earning a 3, 4 or 5 will receive 4 credits in Biology 1009 (General Biology) and the biological science/lab requirement.”  Kathryn Hanna had previously sent the Council on Liberal Education (CLE) a note explaining why students should not get the science lab requirement waived on the basis of passing this exam.  Obviously, CLE disagrees and voted to grant the waiver.  Most EPC members were not happy with this development.  It is possible for students to pass the AP exam without actually taking the AP course and consequently also the accompanying lab.  Some members wondered what type of lab experience the AP course provided.  Kathie Peterson suggested that this waiver probably won’t affect CBS students, because they will complete several labs before they graduate.  Janet Schottel suggested that we talk to Chemistry faculty to see if they agree with CLE’s decision.  Jane Phillips wondered how this should affect our practice of permitting credit for those passing the General Biology exemption exam, but not granting the science/lab waiver.

c.  Other old business.  Kathie Peterson reported that November 12 is the last day to submit agenda items for the Regent’s December meeting.  She suggested that the BSE major should be submitted as soon as possible, although it shouldn’t be a problem to get it on their January agenda.

New business

a.  Minor change in Plant Biology major requirement.  Tom Soulen distributed a memo outlining the background and rationale for a change in the listing of the group requirements for the major.  Previously Plant Physiology (PBio 5412) had been listed as able to satisfy a requirement in either the Group A (organismal/integrative) or Group B (cellular/subcellular) list.  This was done prior to teaching the course.  Now that the course has been offered for several years, it is clear that it belongs only in Group B.  A motion was made and seconded to approve this change, and it passed unanimously.

b.  Proposals for Itasca courses for Summer Session 2002.  Five course proposals had been distributed to members.  Two of these were for minor credit changes for Biol 4850 Special Topics:  Field Studies of Insect Diversity and EEB 4839 Field Studies in Mammalogy.  Members wanted clarification on the credit allotment, since it wasn’t clear in the proposals.  The other three proposals  included Aquatic Insects, Field Application of Ecosystem Principles and Biocomplexity of Oxygenic Protists and Prokaryotes.  All have the Biol 4850, Special Topics designation.  Unfortunately, not enough information was included on these proposals for an adequate discussion, so all of them will be sent back to the Itasca Program for more information.  This item will be tabled until we receive more complete proposals.  John Anderson will also attempt to find the specific form that should be used for Special Topics proposals and forward that to Kristin Murphy.  Members wondered whether there is an advisory committee to provide guidance for the Itasca Program.  Dave Biesboer is currently on sabbatical but is due back in December.  Members suggested that he be invited to a future EPC meeting to discuss the program. 

John Anderson reported that John Poppele, graduate student in the Conservation Biology Program, had spoken to him about the possibility of teaching a freshman writing-intensive course at Itasca during summer session.  Members worried that there wouldn’t be enough students to offer such a course and that there wouldn’t be any other courses taught at that level during the session.  Kathie Peterson stated that students would also have to commit to taking this course during freshman orientation or their first semester and that was rather unlikely.

c.  Other new business.  John Anderson reported that President Yudof is concerned about poor four year graduation rates due in part to the fact that students are registering for fewer than 13 credits per semester.  John stated that the U is considering a policy mandating students to get permission to register for fewer than 13 credits.  Jane Phillips asked how this could be enforced when many students also register for summer classes and therefore probably have sufficient credits over the period of a year.  A major problem for Minnesota students is that most of them (85%) report that they work 10-12 hours per week.  Many students don’t want to take out loans and think that part-time jobs will help with the problem.  Kathie stated that her staff has tried to insure that freshmen register for at least 15 credits per term, but this will probably not be true at the end of the semester because of courses they have dropped.  Jane mentioned that she would hate to see the University get back to the position of in loco parentis.  John stated than another problem is the relatively higher percentage (15%) of older students at the U.  John stated that he would like to revisit this issue at a future meeting.  For further information about retention and graduation rates, check the web site: http://www.evpp.umn.edu/evpp/gradrate/.

Announcements

1.  John distributed copies of a grade distribution report by campus and academic unit that was developed by SCEP.  Apparently SCEP intends to produce this document every fall.

2.  Update on the Task Force on Pre-health Science Advising.  Previously advising for pre-med, pre-dent, pre-vet medicine etc. was done through CLA in 30 Johnston Hall.  The Medical School pulled its support and the program collapsed.  Several units have tried to fill the gap but they have been unsuccessful.  Apparently the number of students applying to such programs has been drastically reduced.  CLA, IT, CBS and the Medical School are now planning an initiative to establish a program which will be located at the site of the current Medical School bookstore once the MCB Building is completed.  These units will provide funding to hire full time advisors.

3.  John stated that he thinks he has gotten to the root of the problem of insufficient reporting of instructors names on course information reports.  Information Management Services provides a listing of all lecture and lab sections.  On the current list John stated that apparently 71.69% of CBS instructor names are missing.  However this is due to the fact that many of the lab sections lack names.  John reported that he called Amy Winkel and she told him that the data from ECIS are uploaded every three to four weeks.  So what we need to do is to ensure that all of this data gets entered in ECIS.  John has sent a memo to departments reminding them of this.

The meeting adjourned at 5:40 p.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball

